
















 
 
May 20, 2015 
 
Mr. Matt Bauer 
Procurement Administrator 
20 East Main Street, Suite 400 
Mesa, AZ 85211 
 
Re:  Response to Protest To Award IFB 2015198 
 
Dear Mr. Bauer, 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to respond to what appears to be another case of sour 
grapes.  My only surprise, based on the history and modus operandi of Graffiti Protective 
Coatings, is that their letter of protest was not included in their original bid submission. 
 
GPC has a long history of protest, complaint, circumventing the system and questionable 
business practices.  This is just another attempt at discrediting a competitor to gain that 
which was not earned. 
 
There are so many examples; I am at a loss of where to begin.   However, let’s start with 
the bid itself.  In 2010, GPC submitted a bid for what appears to be the same work for 
$138,500. Understandably, in the ensuing 5 years, they received an 11% increase to their 
billable rate ($0.18/square foot to $0.20). Now in 2015, claiming how successful their 
program has been, they submit a bid of $327,000, which represents a 60% increase in 
their billable rate ($0.20 to $0.32/square foot), and with a straight face still insist graffiti 
is down.  The bid we submitted was in line with what GPC bid 5 years ago.  
 
In Las Vegas in 2010, our company was performing graffiti removal in Phase I of the 
Clark County graffiti removal program for $258,000 annually, while GPC was 
performing in Phase 2 for $833,925.44, having it increased it each year from the original 
$768,000.  When a new bid was let, GPC lowered their price to $468,800 for an area that 
not only included their current area (at nearly $834k/year), but also included our area 
($258k/year), and an additional new area.  There are 2 ways to look at this. First, GPC 
was overcharging for years, including asking for 3% annual increases in 3 consecutive 
years (we never requested an increase). Second, GPC lowballed their bid to ensure they 
would be awarded the contract, as this was a low bid contract, rather than an RFP. GPC 
bid a price 44% LESS than what they were getting paid for their current area, and 57% 
LESS than the combined rates of the Phase 1 and Phase 2 areas. Yet, GPC makes no 
mention of this when describing their history of bidding. And why would they? They 
look bad either way: either they were vastly overcharging a County agency for years, or 
they were bidding with an “irresponsible price.” No other conclusion can logically be 
made. 



 
 
We can move over to Arizona for a minute to bring it closer to home.  In 2011, GPC filed 
another protest against a local and successful contractor. See a pattern developing?  There 
was a bid let for Transit Cleaning Services in Phoenix that was being recommended for 
award to A Mind for Detail. True to form, GPC filed a protest to find the lowest 
responsible bidder non-responsive and award to, wait for it…GPC. Obviously the protest 
was without merit, denied, and the bid awarded to A Mind for Detail. 
 
In 2011, GPC filed a Cease and Desist Order against Woods Maintenance Services for 
work in Mesa, Arizona from 2 years earlier.  Since we had never done any work, or had 
any contract in Arizona, much less Mesa, the Registrar of Contractors dismissed the 
order.  Not content with the result on their frivolous claim, GPC filed another Cease and 
Desist Order against us for Tucson, Arizona.  Their claim…we bid for a job without 
being properly licensed. 
 
In fact, we did bid a graffiti abatement job in Tucson, though there was not a public 
opening, nor had bids been evaluated or posted. It is strange how GPC was able to obtain 
bidder information in a closed system. 
 
Now for the interesting parts. The real issue comes down to our bid, our application for a 
license, and the ulterior motives of the complainant.  In 2006, Tucson let a bid for graffiti 
abatement and a contractor’s license was not mentioned as being necessary for this 
procurement.  In an addendum to the 2006 RFP, a clarification was issued, reaffirming 
that a license was not required for the exact same work.  GPC bid on the job, received 
the contract, and commenced contract performance---ALL without a contractor’s 
license.  It was not until six months later, in December 2006, when they actually became 
licensed. 
 
Fast forward to 2011. Tucson lets a new graffiti abatement contract with virtually an 
identical scope and there was no mention of the need for a license, much as the previous 
bid.  At the pre-bid meeting there was no mention or clarification regarding this 
issue.  However, two days after the pre-bid meeting, and less than a week prior to the bid 
submission date, an addendum was issued declaring a contractor’s license was required 
AT THE TIME OF AWARD. 
 
Upon learning of this new wrinkle, our company pulled out all stops and devoted its 
energy to securing the required license before Tucson would award the bid, as we were 
hoping to be the lowest responsible bidder.  This entailed ordering the study booklet, 
scheduling a license exam, obtaining a statement of “Good Standing” from the California 
Contractors Board, obtaining a certified copy of Articles of Incorporation, taking the 
exam, obtaining the Transaction Privilege Number, turning everything into the 
Corporation Commission to certify our firm, waiting for their approval, and finally 
submitting the paperwork to the AzROC. 



 
The end result was that AzROC, after multiple hearings, ruled that the law was specific.  
Despite the City of Tucson telling us we had until time of award, the hearing officer 
stated that the law required that it was needed at time of bid, and that our license 
application would be withheld for 1 year.  I will not make guesses here as to how or why 
all of a sudden a license would be required and how it could be “mistakenly” stated that it 
was at time of award. I have my suspicions. 
 
Let’s continue this journey to one year after AzROC’s decision to withhold our 
application when we submit our application for reconsideration of our license.  Lo and 
behold, the same law firm that filed the protest against A Mind for Detail on behalf of 
GPC had submitted a letter encouraging AzROC NOT to issue a license to our firm, as 
we were an undesirable contractor who violates state law!  Needless to say, the Registrar 
saw through this and awarded us our State Contractor’s License. 
 
GPC does not stop at filing frivolous claims and protests against contractors, they also 
file them against cities.  In 2008 they initiated a lawsuit against four defendants, 
including the City of Pico Rivera for defamation and libel stemming from cancelling their 
contract and awarding another, larger contract to a more qualified firm.  Four years later, 
Pico Rivera, having had enough, settled for a stipulated payment of $20,000. 
 
In the City of Bell, GPC was able to garner favor amongst the council and Mayor for 
prime contracts in multiple disciplines.  Later the entire council and Mayor were indicted 
for corruption and bribery, with most of the officials imprisoned.  Among those contracts, 
GPC bid and won a contract for street sweeping.  Amazing that this firm had never 
performed this service nor did they have the equipment.  The contract provides for a 
$20,000 retainer so GPC could purchase the street sweeper.  Five years later, the City 
apparently began paying GPC an additional $3,000 PER MONTH (a 30% increase in the 
monthly service price, for which I have not been able to find where the City Council 
approved this additional compensation, in clear violation of the contract language.) The 
only documentation I was able to procure through a public records request was a letter 
written from Ms. Lenhoff to Luis Ramirez stating that GPC had purchased a new sweeper 
truck and “GPC will be increasing the monthly fee by $3,000 for a new total of $13,000 
per month…..” Contracts and amendments are written to protect both the contractor and 
the City. As we found out in 2010, apparently that wasn’t the case in Bell. 
 
When we took over the City of Bell, we did so at a lower cost and better service.  We 
maintained the contract for one year and when the option to renew was up, we declined 
our legal right to continue the contract.  The Code Enforcement Department and the 
Police Department loved our work.  When the city staff was changed, and a new agenda 
was made clear, we found ourselves in an untenable situation. It was abundantly clear 
that someone did not want us in Bell, and wanted someone else, and we chose to assert 
our option, legally, rightfully, and timely, not renew our option year. Sufficient notice 
was provided to the City, and we worked as hard on our last day, as we had on our first. 



Though we may not have felt respected by some in the City staff, we always knew that 
we were working for the people of Bell. And they deserved our best.  
 
In both the City of Bell and the City of Santa Ana, we have pictures and abatement 
reports that are more than suspect.  GPC had claimed, invoiced and was paid for vastly 
inflated and or erroneous abatements.  On one address they stated 10,000 square feet of 
removal from a bike path.  It was a small house with no adjacent bike path and had a 
chain link fence.  There was no place 10,000 square feet could be measured.  There were 
several other addresses that they claimed to have removed on consecutive days 7,000-
10,000 square feet of graffiti that was essentially impossible to have done.  These 
instances are not isolated. There is a pattern of this abatement and billing practice. 
 
In San Jose, NBC did an expose on the questionable billing practices of GPC, a link to 
the video may be found at:  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-pnTdjD0ZYM 
 
In 2012, while under contract with the City of Burbank, their employee, who was in 
charge of abating the graffiti within the city, was found and arrested for tagging in the 
city.  No better way to keep your staff employed, I guess.  
http://www.dailynews.com/20121109/burbank-police-say-city-unknowingly-paid-
graffiti-tagger-to-remove-his-own-work 
 
Finally, Mr. Bauer, I would like to point out the ridiculous claims that GPC makes in 
their protest letter with regard to the number of work orders they completed in in Mesa in 
2014. According to the City of Mesa in its amended Addendum # 1, the current 
contractor (GPC) invoiced the City $158,137.56. Further, in 2014, GPC claims to have 
completed 22,008 work orders, 16,243 of which averaged 4.2 square feet, for a total of 
68,221 square feet.  
 
Using their 2014 price of $0.18/per square foot you would come to a total price for these 
abatements of $12,279.78. Using our price of $0.16/square foot this total is $10,915.36. 
The difference of $1,364 is minimal (less than 1% of invoiced amount) when you 
consider that, once again, according to GPC’s and Mesa’s numbers, the balance of the 
5,765 jobs accounted for $145,857.78. Simple math shows that each of these jobs 
averages 140 square feet, which GPC, of course, failed to mention. Bottom line, GPC has 
been doing this job for 5 years, claims to have reduced graffiti significantly, and now are 
stating that what they have done for the past 5 years cannot be done at similar price by 
someone else. This argument doesn’t hold.  
 
Let’s put 2014 in perspective with Woods vs. GPC and how the costs would stack up: 
 
GPC - 16,243 abatements (4.2 sf)  = 68,220 sf    X  $ .18  = $ 12,280 
GPC - 5,765 abatements (140 sf) = 810,322 sf    X  $ .18  = $145,858 
TOTAL BILLED:  22,008 removals totaling 878,542 square feet for $158,138 
 



WMS - 16,243 abatements (4.2 sf)  = 68,220 sf    X  $ .16  = $ 10,915 
WMS - 5,765 abatements (140 sf) = 810,322 sf    X  $ .16  = $129,561 
TOTAL IF BILLED:  22,008 removals totaling 878,542 square feet for $140,565 
 
As is evident from the above, there would have been a small difference in pricing 
between the two firms.  What makes it seem substantial is that GPC DOUBLED their 
pricing going forward, while insisting graffiti is down. 
 
What the bottom line is, the 2014 abatement was $158,000.  Our bid for 2015 is 
$167,000, and graffiti is reportedly down.  Is this concept unreasonable?  Is this pricing 
out of line?  I fail to see the incongruity of the bid.  What seems more suspect is the 
doubling of the bid to $327,000.  Now THAT is suspicious. 
 
What further boggles my mind is that GPC claims it completed 22,008 work orders in 
calendar 2014. Working 5 days per week, this would equate to 84 completed work orders 
per day, including 22 of which average 140 square feet.  Once again, as we have found in 
Bell, Santa Ana, Long Beach and San Jose, GPC’s numbers simply do not pass the smell 
test. Based on our over 30 years in the graffiti removal business, including having graffiti 
contracts in some of the most heavily tagged areas of South Los Angeles, this type of 
output cannot be accomplished in the manner in which GPC claims, for the price they 
have billed for the past 5 years. The sheer manpower is more than what was being 
provided to the city.  Hence, I know at least 1 of 2 things must be true: the number of 
completed work orders is incorrect, or the square footage totals are being inflated. GPC 
can’t have it both ways. 
 
Mr. Bauer, I think I have belabored the point that I believe Graffiti Protective Coatings is 
a litigious, protesting, dishonest, unscrupulous, and disgruntled contractor, who will use 
whatever means available to secure and keep lucrative contracts, even if not completely 
legal and above board. 
 
Our record of 40 years speaks for itself, and I do not think it is necessary to defend our 
firm or our bid. They stand on their own merit. 
 
However, I would suggest and I would agree to pay the wages of a city staff member 
familiar with graffiti on their off (Friday) work day.  Their job would be a Ride-Along 
with one of the current contractor’s personnel.  They would become familiar first hand 
with the graffiti in your city, the hard work and what’s involved up close and personal 
with its abatement and annotation, so they can better understand the procurement. 
 
By doing this, you will see if it is even possible for a single technician to handle 30-45 
work orders, averaging approximately between 1, 200 and 1,700 square feet in a 
standard, 8 hour work day. If this miracle were to transpire, in addition to paying the 
wages of the Mesa observer, I would make a $5,000 donation to a charity of Mesa’s 
choice and humbly withdraw our bid for this project. Keep in mind that that these figures 



are based on Mesa and GPC provided numbers, and that this output would be required of 
2 or 3 technicians EVERY SINGLE work day. 
 
Mr. Bauer, I honestly expect GPC to file some manner of lawsuit against us for the truths 
contained herein, and would more than welcome the open courtroom environment to 
settle this once and for all.  Two other prominent and well-known contractors in 
California are well acquainted with GPC and would lend impartial ears to the 
proceedings. 
 
I hope I have clarified the issues and the real reasons that precipitated the protest, totally 
unrelated to our “low” pricing. If you have any additional questions or concerns, I would 
be most happy to address them. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
B 
 
Barry Woods 
President 
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July 1, 2015 

Ms. Carla Lenhoff 
Graffiti Protective Coatings 
515 East Grant Road 
Suite 141, PMB 221 
Tucson, Arizona 85705 

RE: Response to Protest Appeal 
IFB 2015198 Graffiti Abatement 

Ms. Lenhoff: 

20 E Main St Suite 450 
PO Box 1466 

Mesa, Arizona 85211-1466 

via email: gpcla@msn.com 
via certified mail: 91 7108 2133 3936 1629 4202 

This letter is the City of Mesa's ("City") response to GPC's letter dated June 8, 2015 
appealing the protest decision of the City Procurement Officer. 

An appeal of a protest decision must meet the requirements of City of Mesa 
Procurement Rule Section 6.4. A failure to meet the requirements entitles the Chief 
Procurement Officer to deny the appeal before moving it to the City Manager or 
Designee. I am denying your request for an appeal because the appeal does not 
include a "precise factual or legal error in the protest decision" as required in Section 6.4 
(B)(3). . 

Specifically, the appeal continues the arguments from the original protest about Woods' 
responsibility. The Procurement Officer examined the responsibility of Woods and 
determined the vendor to be responsible; your appeal fails to demonstrate a factual or 
legal error on the part of the Procurement Officer. As Mr. Bauer indicated in the protest 
response, the City has confirmed Woods' ability to perform the services for the amount 
bid, contacted multiple references with positive feedback and determined Wood 's 
response is responsive and responsible. Attempts to continue to raise the same 
argument, only modifying it by adding additional information, does not satisfy the 
requirement to demonstrate a factual or legal error on the part of the Procurement 
Officer. Your request for appeal is denied . 

The City appreciates the work provided by GPC under the City's contract with GPC and 
hopes GPC will continue to bid on solicitations in the future. 

E ard Quedens 
Chief Procurement Officer 
Business Services Director 
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